TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

March 8, 2017
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Susan Hinchliffe, Chief Straight, Cicely Richardson, Ruth Hook, Chief Kilmer, Deborah Hadlock, Paul Goundrey, Jim & Deborah McGoff, Roger Hadlock, Sarah Putnam, Harry Pease, Sheri Clifford
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Chief Kilmer – Police Department
Chief Kilmer reported things in his department are going well.  The IT update is on course, Mr. Treadwell of Twin Bridge Services, will have the computer system compliant for the State audit, which will take place during the summer and the FBI audit the following year.

The Board questioned what systems were covered under warranty with the new IT contractor, Twin Bridge Services.  Chief Kilmer suggested the Board meet with Mr. Treadwell to discuss the specifics.  The Board asked that Mr. Treadwell attend the April 12th meeting to discuss specifics of coverage and review the contract.

Adams asked Chief Kilmer about State Police coverage during a weekday.  Chief Kilmer explained the State Police were in the area when a report of loose horses on a State roadway, which is considered a traffic hazard, and went to assist.

Deborah Hadlock – Town Clerk
D. Hadlock introduced and welcomed Susan Hinchliffe. D. Hadlock requested the Board approve the appointment of Hinchliffe as Deputy Town Clerk.  Hinchliffe has been working in the Town Clerk’s office since January and is now prepared to complete the necessary certifications required by the State for this position.
The Board questioned Hinchliffe about her work history and how the training process was going in the Town Clerk’s office.

A motion was made to appoint Susan Hinchliffe as Deputy Town Clerk.  The motion passed.

Chief Straight – Fire Department
Chief Straight distributed the Monthly Activity Report and reported that Lyme Fire and Rescue Department presented Orford Fire Department with a gift of a Medical Bag and AED in memory of Charles Waterbury.

Chief Straight explained the department will be offering residents a Knox Box System.  This box will be purchased by residents and mounted outside of their home, a house key will be placed in the box and key to the box will be kept at the fire station.  This would enable firefighters to gain access into a burning home in an emergency situation.
Smith asked Chief Straight for an updated inventory for the fire department.  Chief Straight stated he will make it available once it is complete.

Roger Hadlock – Road Agent
Hadlock reported the dirt roads are beginning to thaw and due to the magnesium treatment and pushing the snowbanks back the mud doesn’t seem as bad this year.  Hadlock contacted the bus company and obtained a bus schedule so during bad weather the bus route will be cleared first.  Hadlock will be contacting the school to request notification of delayed or cancelled school as he does not receive clear communication at this time.

Hadlock wanted to report an issue that occurred at the transfer station and request clarification.  Following a snow storm the highway department plows the roads first and then does the towns parking lots and properties as outlined by the Board.  However, when the crew was headed to the transfer station to plow it was cleared and discovered it was plowed by someone other than a highway department employee.  Hadlock asked the Board if this is permissible.  Adams stated that it was not unless Hadlock had specifically requested assistance from outside sources.

Smith stated he was led to believe that Sandra Marsh had called Hadlock to request the transfer station be plowed by a certain time so she could gain access, but it was not done so Justin Adams cleared the area for her.  Hadlock stated he was not called.
J. McGoff presented the Board with a written copy of a voice mail that Justin Adams received from Hadlock with regards to plowing the transfer station.

Adams recommended that all parties involved meet with the Board on April 12th to clarify expectations.

Hadlock reported Truck 3 had problems with the ABS system, left front brake problems and electrical issues.  The One-ton also had some system issues that were resolved.

Hadlock stated there have been experiencing continual issues with the waste oil heating system and would like to begin planning for a replacement system for the next budget year.

Harry Pease-Moderator and Sarah Putnam-Supervisor of the Checklist
Pease reported regulations established in NH to ensure that only those registered are able to vote.  He explained there will be a different method to check in voters at Town Meeting.  Two additional ballot clerks will be at the entrance to the gym to check in voters and put a stamp on their hands indicating they are registered and eligible to vote.
Pease explained that the minutes from 2016 town meeting Article 14 were incorrect and suggested that he, as Moderator, review the minutes prior to them being published in the town report.  He will also announce the correction at town meeting for the records.

II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Smith reported the Energy Committee met and discussed upgrading the heating system at the town office by separating the two systems at a cost of no more than $500.  He asked the Board to approve this amount to be taken from the Building Maintenance budget.  The Board agreed.  
The Board discussed how to make improvements to the building in conjunction with the results of the building inspection and recommendations from the Long Range Planning Committee report.

Smith read an email from the Energy Committee outlining oversight of town owned building systems.  Assigning a specific person to be responsible for maintenance of each town building and other attributes.

The Board will ask the Moderator to announce at town meeting the Board is looking for a volunteer to take on these responsibilities.

Adams reported the topographical survey scheduled for March 7th of Jacobs Brook Bridge had to be rescheduled due snow present in the area.

Adams and Hadlock are working on a bid process for purchasing gravel in 2017.

Cooley reported the Conservation Commission continues to work on the Natural Resource Report and have scheduled a snowshoe hike on March 11th.

Cooley has revised the IT and mowing contracts for the Board to review.  The mowing contract was approved by the Parks & Playground Chair, but the IT contract required more information regarding warranties by Twin Bridge Services.  Twin Bridges will be invited to attend the April 12th meeting to clarify items of question in the contract.
Cooley revised a letter to Tom Thomson regarding Marsh Road.  The Board accepted the revisions and signed the letter.
B.  Other
Clifford reported that a check for selling of the town mower was received in the amount of $3,500.00.

Cooley reported she has a photo and plaque to be presented to Louise Mack at town meeting for her years of services as Tax Collector.

The Board discussed with the Town Clerk verifying town meeting minutes with the Moderator once they are drafted.

III. New Business
A.  Correspondence

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

Approval of Minutes

The minutes of February 22, 2017 and February 24, 2017 were approved as amended.

Hook wanted to discuss the concern mentioned in the February 24th minutes.  The Board asked that she request to be on the agenda to do so.

A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session to review closed minutes at 8:08 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 8:25 PM.  

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:35 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,
